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DESCRIBE THE PRESENT AND ORIGINAL (IF KNOWN) PHYSICAL APPEARANCE

Located in downtown Denver a few hundred yards north of Larimer Square, the Tramway 
Cable Building is a single detached structure rectangular in shape and two stories 
high. The construction material is red brick set in courses of stretcher bond. The 
south or main facade has seven bays, the north facade ten bays, the east facade nine 
bays, and the west facade seventeen bays. The roof is flat.

Entry to the building occurs mainly through wooden, double doors set inside a great 
arch with a keystone located on the south facade. Brickwork projects above the 
second story to accentuate the opening. The windows on both the south and east 
facades occur in pairs. Each window is two-sashed and double hung with radiating 
voussoirs. The windows along the north and west sides which face away from the 
street corner are also two sashed and double hung, but have flat arches and do not 
occur in pairs. All windows have stone lugsills. A polygonal chimney rises from 
the north side of the structure.

The brick decorative work is elaborate and superbly Grafted. Pilasters along the south 
and east facades create the bays with two windows, and each pair of windows plus the 
main entry are set off by sweeping arches below which lies a star. The corbelling 
above the first and second stories is very detailed, the work of master craftsmen.

The interior of the structure still reflects much of the building's industrial pur 
poses although hardly a remnant of the original machinery remains. Yet plainly 
visible in the 54,000 square feet are the heavy wooden floors, the great wooden 
columns, and the heavy wooden beams. The interior has not been compromised to any 
real extent by recent conversion into a restaurant.
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STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANCE

The Tramway Cable Building is significant for its association with the evolution and 
development of urban transportation, for its outstanding architectural features, and 
for its superb craftsmanship.

The building owed its origin to the Denver City Cable Railway Company, incorporated 
out of another venture in 1888. This enterprise obtained a license to various San 
Francisco cable car patents and hired one Robert Gillham of Kansas City to build the 
lines which became the larger of Denver's two cable railroad systems. While the 
technological intricacies of the system cannot detain us here, it can be said that 
Gillham and his company created the largest cable railway ever run out of a single 
powerhouse—the Tramway Cable Building, erected in 1889. When the company began ser 
vice in October of that year, it ran cars through both business and residential areas, 
Particularly notable was the Welton line whose great cable, 36,850 feet in length, 
was the longest in the United States, and was later superceded by only one other, 
the Lexington Avenue cable in New York.

By the early 1890s the company had thirty miles of cable railway running cars at ten 
miles per hour, but scarcely had the enterprise established this system when the 
juggernaut of technological advance established the superiority of the electric rail 
way. The Denver City firm clung to the obsolescent method, but this, the depression 
of the 1890s, and competition carried the venture into bankruptcy. Still, the cable 
cars ran. Not until 1898 after a reorganization and merger with its rival which had 
converted to electricity did the cars begin disappearing from Denver's streets as 
the new owners converted the lines to the more efficient technology. The last cable 
car ran in Denver in 1900.

With the demise of the cable cars, the Tramway Building entered other pursuits. 
Mostly, the large interior space permitted the structure to be used as a garage in 
the new automobile age. In the early 1970s the building seemed to have outlived its 
usefulness and was acquired for demolition by the Denver Urban Renewal Authority 
(DURA). Public opposition, however, saved the Luilding from the wrecker's ball, and 
new owners later had it converted into "The Spaghetti Factory", now a popular res 
taurant in downtown Denver. Today, the Tramway Cable Building stands as the last 
vestage of the cable car industry, a fine example of Romanesque architecture, and 
a tribute to the skills of long dead craftsmen. It is a prominent landmark that 
calls to mind a time when Romanesque architecture was prominent in Denver, but its 
significance here lies in the fact that it is one of few commercial buildings in 
this style still remaining in the city.
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